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Lemos, June

From: Scott Menzies <scott.m.menzies@gmail.com>
Sent: Friday, October 23, 2020 1:50 PM
To: Lemos, June
Cc: Morsell-Haye, Jessica; Albin-Smith, Tess
Subject: Comment: Consent Calendar 5B: ESRC Resolution
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Dear Mayor Lee and the members of the Fort Bragg City Council, 
While I appreciate the removal of the financial barrier to running for City Council (which, were it not for 
COVID, would have resulted in more candidates this election, not fewer), this resolution is not enough.  
 
1. As far as I understand, this resolution still does not shield the City from any further lawsuits based on the 
California Voting Rights Act. Has any municipality, as of this date, yet been successful fighting a CVRA 
lawsuit? 
2. This resolution does not address the Throwaway Lukewarm Upset phenomenon for which our current voting 
system is at high risk, and which can turn the will of the voters right on its head (see attachment). I, in the first 
iteration of the ESRC, brought evidence of this phenomenon (see the first attachment) to be part of the 
discussion. Unfortunately, the final report makes no mention of this very serious issue. And because we don't 
check our system with local exit polls, we have no idea how many times democratically unrepresentative upsets 
by lukewarm candidates have occurred. 
 
In other words, our system still has serious problems. The ESRC should have analyzed and addressed ALL 
issues and proposed the best all around voting system for Fort Bragg. It should have addressed, as the report 
states (and as I attempted to do while on it), the "desire to establish a more democratic and fair voting method" 
as part of its efforts, rather than punting that idea to the indefinite future. Genuine support by the Mayor and full 
City council for an authentic analysis beyond the CVRA lawsuit would have been helpful to that end. 
 
The report is also incomplete in its statement that the implementation of RCV would "cost an estimated 
$300,000". We have the legal right to hand-count our votes, and organizations like Californians for Election 
Reform (cfer.org) will send volunteers to help. So while the County may threaten to charge $300,000 for RCV 
as a way to stonewall our right to accurate representation, Don Rowe (of CfER, who presented to the ESRC) 
and myself stated that we could hand-count for free. This should have been included in the report. 
 
That said, how much is your vote being accurately represented worth? Can you really put a cost on that? I can't. 
Regardless, cost is still used to force us to compromise our most precious piece of political capital: our vote. 
 
I also want to share that I recently learned that, in June, the Eureka City Council voted unanimously (5-0) to put 
Ranked Choice Voting on the November ballot. I guess the seeds I planted in 2005 finally paid off (see attached 
article on our Town Hall, co-hosted by Democrat and Republican Council members). I, of course, hope that it 
wins: 
https://www.fairvote.org/eureka_ca_city_council_votes_to_put_ranked_choice_voting_on_november_ballot 
 
And Albany, CA is working to pass Proportional Representation RCV (https://www.voterchoicealbany.org/). If 
it does, it will join Cambridge, MA, which has used it successfully for 80 years. On the topic of minority 
representation: The other cities that used Proportional Representation RCV historically with Cambridge 
repealed it because women and black folk were running and getting elected - i.e., it was working. Cambridge 
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was the only city to hold out against the racist/sexist backlash (https://www.fairvote.org/a-brief-history-of-
ranked-choice-voting). 
 
For a small town like Fort Bragg, Proportional Representation RCV is the best option: It would eliminate issues 
with vote-splitting and issues with Throwaway Lukewarm Upsets. It would bring under-represented groups 
together as a bloc (like the Latinos spread across Fort Bragg), who could then vote as such and gain their 
rightful proportional representation. It would allow people to vote authentically instead of strategically, 
increasing voter engagement. It, with the numerous other towns using or proposing RCV, would be setting the 
stage for reforms to our state and federal systems (like has happened in Maine). And for a town our size hand-
counting would not be difficult, so "cost" is moot. 
 
And if bodies like this Council wrote letters to state officials in support of allowing alternative voting systems to 
fulfil CVRA requirements, RCV could even shield us from another CVRA lawsuit. 
 
Summary: Our local voting system, with its non-majority winners, vote-splits, confounding/combining multiple 
seats' votes, and Throwaway Lukewarm Upsets, is a problem. The ESRC should have addressed these realities 
in their report and proposed the best voting system for Fort Bragg, not just the "preferred" one (whatever that 
means), regardless of cost (especially, again, because it's moot if we hand-count). So, again, while I believe the 
ending of the filing fees is huge, and I appreciate the time and energy put in by the members of the ESRC, this 
is a missed opportunity to work toward a voting system that more reliably reflects the will of Fort Bragg's 
voters.  
 
In the meantime, there needs to be an effort towards exit or similar polls that can give us a way of 
confirming/elucidating our final election results. Back in 2005, my group ran "Parallel Elections" (as an exit 
poll) in Arcata using RCV. It made for an interesting comparison. I'm exploring options for this in Fort Bragg 
and would be happy to talk to any of you about it. 
 
Also, if you need some help interpreting the worksheet I attached, I'm happy to talk about it with any of you. At 
the very least, just note that each system used comes up with a different result, which means we really should 
understand how these systems work. I believe all candidates elected under our system should know how to 
hand-count the most common systems used in this country and worldwide. It's the foundation of our voting 
Democracy. 
 
Thanks for your work, 
Scott Menzies 
 
 
 
Scott Menzies, M.A. (Environment & Community) 
Instructor/Proprietor 
Perfect Circle T'ai Chi Martial Arts 
P.O. Box 1243 
530-410-3333 (cell) 
707-962-3009 (studio - ringer always off) 
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